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CITY OF GRAHAM 
REGULAR SESSION 

TUESDAY, AUGUST 6, 2019 
7:00 P.M. 

 
The City Council of the City of Graham met in regular session at 7:00 p.m. on Tuesday, August 6, 
2019, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building located at 201 South Main Street. 
 
Council Members Present:   Also Present: 
Mayor Jerry Peterman    Frankie Maness, City Manager 
Mayor Pro Tem Lee Kimrey   Aaron Holland, Assistant City Manager  
Council Member Chip Turner   Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 
Council Member Griffin McClure  Bryan Coleman, City Attorney 
Council Member Melody Wiggins  Mary Faucette, Downtown Development Coordinator
      Tommy Cole, Fire Chief     
      
       
Mayor Jerry Peterman called the meeting to order and presided at 7:00 p.m.  Mayor Peterman gave 
the invocation and everyone stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
Consent Agenda: 
a. Approve Minutes – July 2, 2019 Regular Session 
b. Approve Minutes – July 9, 2019 Special Session 
c. Approve Tax Releases  

 
d. Approve Tax Collector’s Year End Report 
e. Approve 2018 Outstanding Tax Listing 
f. Approve Resolution Authorizing Conveyance of a Chandler and Price Flatbed Printing 

Press to Elon University Pursuant to G.S. 160A-280 
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g. Approve Mutual Aid Memorandum of Understanding with Alamance County for 
Alamance County Detention Center Evacuation 

h. Approve Request from ALCOVETS to close the 100 block of East Elm Street from 5:00 
p.m. on Friday, September 13, 2019 through 5:00 p.m. on Sunday, September 15, 2019 for 
the 2019 DockDogs event, provided the following conditions are met prior to the event:: 

i. Provide a Certificate of Liability insurance meeting all City requirements  
ii. Submit a Temporary Outdoor Sales Permit Application   

iii. Schedule public safety personnel following the Extra Duty Solutions process 
 

Mayor Peterman asked Council Members if they would like to pull any of the items from the Consent 
Agenda.  Council Member Melody Wiggins asked to pull item “g”, while Mayor Pro Tem Lee Kimrey 
asked to pull items “d” and “e”. 

Council Member Chip Turner made a motion to approve items “a”, “b”, “c”, “f” and “h” on the 
Consent Agenda, seconded by Council Member Wiggins.  All voted in favor of the motion. 
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With respect to item “d”, Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey asked City Manager Frankie Maness what the 
delinquent tax amount equates to with regard to our tax rate.  Mr. Maness stated it would be 
approximately ¾ of a cent on our tax rate.  With no further questions forthcoming, Mayor Pro Tem 
Kimrey made a motion to approve item “d” on the Consent Agenda, seconded by Council Member 
Griffin McClure.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

With respect to item “e”, Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey asked Mr. Maness how the federal government 
could owe the City of Graham tax money on real estate.  Mr. Maness guessed there might have been 
an acquisition, potentially a foreclosure, for a property that remained taxable at the time they gained 
ownership.  With no further questions forthcoming, Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey made a motion to 
approve item “e” on the Consent Agenda, seconded by Council Member Griffin McClure.  All voted 
in favor of the motion. 

With respect to item “g”, Council Member Wiggins stated that she believes there may be another 
memorandum of understating already in place for this facility – possibly with the City of Burlington.  
She asked that staff look into that.  She also expressed concern with moving inmates from a secured 
facility to an unsecured facility.  Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey stated that he would like to see an exit clause 
included in the agreement.  With no further comments forthcoming, Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey made a 
motion to postpone this agenda item until next month’s meeting, seconded by Council Member 
Wiggins.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

Mr. Tom Boney of the Alamance News stepped forward and asked about item “f” on the Consent 
Agenda.  He inquired as to its origin, how long the City had it and who took action to remove it.  
Mayor Peterman advised that Elon College was the original owner.  The City received the printing 
press and placed it in the museum.  Council Member Wiggins confirmed that by an official vote, the 
current Historical Museum Advisory Board made the suggestion to the City Council to give it back to 
Elon College. 

 

Requests and Petitions from Citizens: 

a. Encroachment License Agreement Request by John Zheng for a proposed grease trap at 
139 West Elm Street 

 
Assistant City Manager Aaron Holland explained that John Zheng has submitted a written request 
and supporting photos for a proposed grease trap to be installed within the sidewalk at 139 W. Elm 
Street.  He added that the intent of the grease trap is to serve a future restaurant at the location.  
Additionally, an encroachment license agreement approved by City Council is required pursuant to 
Sec. 18-2(c) of the City’s Code of Ordinances.  Mr. Holland stated that City staff has met and concurs 
with the proposed location of the grease trap and Historic Resources Commission approval is not 
required for this installation.  He further added that there is a nominal expense to the City for costs 
associated with processing and monitoring the license and advised that staff recommends approval. 
 
Following a brief discussion between Council Members and staff, Council Member Wiggins made a 
motion to authorize the City Manager and City Attorney to enter into an encroachment license 
agreement with John Zheng for a proposed grease trap at 139 W. Elm Street as identified by the 
submitted photos with the following condition(s): 

 Provide proof and maintenance of $1,000,000 in liability insurance with the City as additional 
insured. 
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  Provide a final survey to confirm approved use of public space.  
 Improvements under the Encroachment License must be made prior to the expiration of the 

building permit.  
 
Council Member McClure seconded the motion and all voted in favor of the motion. 

 
b. Petition for Voluntary Contiguous Annexation for a 111.44 acre area off Rogers Road 

(GPIN 8872986536 & 8873900485) (AN1901): 
i. Approve Resolution Requesting City Clerk to Investigate Sufficiency 

ii. Approve Resolution Fixing Date of Public Hearing on Question of Annexation 
 

Mr. Holland advised that this is a corrective measure to the approved annexation request submitted 
by Shugart Homes at last month’s meeting.  Approval was subsequently rescinded due to the sale of 
the property by Shugart to Clayton Properties Group.  The City has received a request to annex in 
111.44 acres on Rogers Road.  Tonight’s requested action is the first step in a multiple step annexation 
process.  
 
Council Member Turner asked if there had been any changes to the request, other than the petitioner.  
Mr. Holland stated there had not.  With no further comments forthcoming, Council Member McClure 
made a motion to approve the Resolution Directing the Clerk to Investigate a Petition Received Under 
G.S. 160A-31 for a 111.44 acre area on Rogers Road, seconded by Council Member Wiggins.   
 
Council Member McClure made a motion to approve the Resolution Fixing Date of Public Hearing 
on Question of Annexation Pursuant to G.S. 160A-31 for a 111.44 acre area on Rogers Road, the date 
being September 3, 2019.  Council Member Turner seconded the motion and all voted in favor of the 
motion. 
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 Boyd Creek Pump Station: 

a. Approve Resolution Accepting Grant and Loan Assistance from The State of North 
Carolina for Construction of the Boyd Creek Lift Station  

b. Approve Amendment #3 to the Boyd Creek Lift Station Project Ordinance 
c. Award contract for the Boyd Creek Lift Station to Haren Construction Company, Inc. and 

authorize the Mayor, City Manager, City Attorney and City Clerk to execute the contract 
on behalf of the City  
 

Mr. Maness advised that the Boyd Creek Lift Station was originally constructed in 1959 and serves a 
significant portion of wastewater generated from the northwest section of the City.  The age of the 
station, its susceptibility to flooding and the inability to find replacement parts serves as a great risk to 
the City’s collection system and environment.  He added that in August of 2017, the City was awarded 
$612,500 in grant funds and $1,837,500 in zero interest loan funds.  Mr. Maness informed Council 
that just today, the Local Government Commission approved the City for an additional $800,000 in 
zero interest loan funds to be used for this project.  The City conducted two rounds of bidding with 
the low bid of $2,763,000 received from Haren Construction.  The proposed unit price contract is for 
270 days and includes the construction of a new 700 GPM lift station, new bar screen, approximately 
500 LF of 18" gravity sewer, and 350 LF of 10" force main. 

Council Members and staff briefly discussed the project.  Among the areas of discussion were the start 
date and overall length of the project, penalties for not completing the project on time, payment 
schedule, impact on the collection system, Haren Construction Company’s reputation and awarding 
the unit price contract. 

With no further discussion forthcoming, Mayor Peterman opened the discussion to the floor.  Ms. 
Janice McSherry of 1047 Valley Drive Graham stepped forward to inquire about the specifics of a unit 
price contract.  She expressed concern with escalation costs should the company hit rock.  Mr. Maness 
advised that the City generally does have a contingency in the event a unit price contract exceeds the 
contract amount. 

Mr. Boney stepped forward and asked what the start date would be.  Mr. Maness stated that the start 
date would not begin until the notice to proceed has been issued.  He added that happens after the 
pre-construction meeting has taken place and after various documents related to the project have been 
signed. 

With no further comments forthcoming, Council Member Wiggins made a motion to approve the 
Resolution Accepting Grant and Loan Assistance from The State of North Carolina for Construction 
of the Boyd Creek Lift Station, seconded by Council Member McClure.  All voted in favor of the 
motion. 

Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey made a motion to approve Amendment #3 to the Boyd Creek Lift Station 
Project Ordinance, seconded by Council Member Wiggins.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

Council Member Wiggins made a motion to award the contract for the Boyd Creek Lift Station to 
Haren Construction Company, Inc. and authorize the Mayor, City Manager, City Attorney and City 
Clerk to execute the contract on behalf of the City, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey.  All voted 
in favor of the motion. 
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Downtown Small Area Plan Update: 

Mr. Maness presented Council with an overview of how we got here, where we go from here and what 
we have not seen concerning the Downtown Small Area Plan.  He explained that this has been in the 
works for approximately five years, beginning with the Graham 2035 Comprehensive Plan.  The plan 
balances many different issues: safety, hydrology, infill development and redevelopment, stormwater 
infrastructure or lack thereof, parking, commercial traffic, water & sewer infrastructure, accessibility, 
fire protection, aesthetics and walkability.  Mr. Maness explained that last year, the NCDOT submitted 
their resurfacing schedule to the City.  Recognizing we have aging infrastructure and other issues in 
the downtown area, at the City’s request, NCDOT agreed to delay resurfacing project.   

Mr. Maness advised that there has not yet been a plan submitted to the City.  He anticipates the City 
will receive a draft copy of the plan sometime this month.  At that time, the proposed draft plan will 
be reviewed and then submitted to Council for approval.  Mr. Maness added that the most significant 
portion of the forthcoming plan is getting little if any attention.  That is to provide us with an 
understanding of the needs surrounding our critical infrastructure that includes a rational and 
sequential approach to improvements that balances the issues previously mentioned.  Mr. Maness 
stated this it is his opinion that if we lose sight of and fail to maintain critical infrastructure, nothing 
else matters.  He stated things are more cost effective and efficient when addressed with a holistic 
approach.  He once again reminded everyone that we have not seen a draft plan, fiscal notes, phasing 
plan, regulatory suggestions or requirements, nor has there been a staff critique. 

Council Members spent time asking Mr. Maness about parking spaces affected by ADA compliance, 
sewer service in the downtown area, the cost benefit to the City by getting out ahead of NCDOT’s 
resurfacing project and their timeline, and overall fire safety in the downtown area.  Graham Fire Chief 
Tommy Cole and Council Members discussed flow testing requirements for the fire hydrants located 
downtown and the placement of fire hydrants in that area. 

Mr. Boney stepped forward and expressed concern with the lack of a written report, yet the City 
advertised a “reveal” for the plan.  He also expressed concern with the slides shown at the “reveal” 
differing from what was presented tonight concerning infrastructure.  Mayor Peterman advised that 
the report is not done yet and we are giving the consultants time to submit a plan.  He also reiterated 
that the whole reason for this plan was to slow down NCDOT’s paving schedule.  Mayor Pro Tem 
Kimrey reminded everyone that this plan was a requirement by NCDOT and could save the City of 
Graham hundreds of thousands of dollars by replacing old infrastructure before paving occurs.  Mr. 
Boney asked if there is any expectation that NCDOT will be paying for any of the infrastructure 
improvements.  Mr. Maness stated that traditionally, they do not pay for water and sewer.  He did 
state that there might be a possibility for financial assistance with stormwater/sewer.  

Mr. Chuck Talley of 808 Sideview Street Graham stepped forward and stated he does not believe there 
is an issue with the infrastructure in the downtown area. 
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 Issues Not on Tonight’s Agenda: 

The following individuals expressed concern with the Downtown Small Area Plan: 
 
Judy Ward – 483 W. Moore St. Graham Ronnie James – 1619 Wedgewood Dr. Graham 
Wendy Cates – 618 Tranquil Ct. Graham Paul Harden – 16 NE Ct. Sq. Graham 
Patrick Miller – 716 Trollinger Rd. Graham Travers Webb – 619 E. Harden St. Graham 
Janice McSherry – 1047 Valley Dr. Graham Chuck Talley – 808 Sideview St. Graham 
Shelly White – 111 N. Main St. Graham Lucas Green – Petty Rd. Graham 
Jennifer Talley – 808 Sideview St. Graham Ben Barnhill – 404 Forest Dr. Graham 
Jill Bullis – 500 Wildwood Ln. Graham Roger Ausley – 300 S. Main St. Graham 
Darlene Morgan – 10 NE Ct. Sq. Graham Richard Shevlin – 510 Wildwood Ln. Graham 
Tom Boney – Alamance News Sharon Boger – 924 Hillcrest Ave. Graham 
Nikki Smith – 402 S. Maple St. Graham Jason Varner – 801 N. Main St. Graham 

 
Mrs. Talley presented Council with signed petition sheets titled: “Support our local Businesses; They 
need to keep their loading zones & existing pull in parking”.  Additionally, she passed out a packet 
that included various pictures and ideas of what she would like to see. 
 
Downtown Development Coordinator Mary Faucette updated Council on a letter recently received 
from the North Carolina Main Street Organization.  The letter indicated that they are waiting for the 
budget to pass before selecting and awarding funds within the Downtown Associate Community 
Programs. 
 
Council Member McClure addressed the conceptual drawings for the Small Downtown Area Plan.  
He stated that as a downtown business owner, parking and loading zones are important to him.  He 
expressed concern with the phrasing used for the unveiling of the plan, stating we may have not gotten 
that right.  He reminded everyone that what people have seen are conceptual drawings by third party 
consultants.  Council Member McClure stated that there are pedestrian aspects of this plan that he 
likes, specifically mentioning condensing roadways, slowing down traffic, streetscape, walkability and 
encouraging people to walk from business to business.  
Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey agreed with Council Member McClure’s comments about the phrasing of the 
plan reveal.  He stated that this is a legislative process in which this Council is going to make fit our 
community.  Pro Tem Kimrey stated that this Council is not going to do anything that will intentionally 
hurt business.  He added that we cannot continue to grow in the downtown area without infrastructure 
improvements.  
 
At 8:59 p.m., Mayor Pro Tem Kimrey made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Council Member 
Wiggins.  All voted in favor of the motion. 

 
_____________________________ 

                Darcy Sperry, City Clerk 


